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Expedition Newsletter #3 : We have a naming sponsor!
Well well well,
Evidently some of you actually READ these newsletters - right through to the end even - where we put out the call for a naming sponsor in the last one.
It is with great pride that Clark and I repeatedly point to our modified expedition logo at the top of this newsletter, and then point repeatedly at our TWO Sony high-definition video cameras sitting on the table, and then point at the huge grin on each others face. Welcome to the Ocean Frontiers 1000 Hour Day expedition! @#%R$^&@!#%$&!!!!!!
Ocean Frontiers Pty Ltd is an adventure based company, established in 1999 by very well-know Australians Don & Margie McIntyre. I have no hope of listing all their accomplishments in this newsletter, but suffice to say that they are a remarkable couple. Picking just one example, in 1995 Don and Margie lived for a year, Together Alone in a box chained to rocks in Commonwealth Bay, Antarctica - 400 metres from Mawson's Hut. For this they were awarded the Australian Geographical Societies highest honour in 1996 being presented with a gold medal as ‘Adventurers of the Year’, the youngest ever to receive it. It is fantastic to have their boundless enthusiasm and experience now helping us reach our own goal. Thanks! (More details on Ocean Frontiers and why they decided to sponsor us is online-  www.1000HourDay.com - which I’ve just updated with fancy things like captions for our gallery photographs, and links that actually WORK (yes, it has to be seen to be believed). There’s also a list of ‘thankyous’ on the ‘Sponsors’ page.
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I’ve been anxiously listening to the radio for news of sinking container ships headed for Canada, and last week, I got a call from Michelle at ‘Ross Fehlberg’ – our shipping company. My life started to flash before my eyes - until she told me that she actually had some good news. They have decided to send our kayak/sled/carts FREE OF CHARGE, there and back!! Dean, Shane & Michelle – you’re unbelievable!!
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Back to our video cameras (my mind seldom strays far), oh my god they are AWESOME!! They are even in COLOUR! (That’s where presently I’m up to in the worryingly lengthy instruction manual. At about $6,000 each they have more features than you could poke a stick at!) The only down side is we can no longer blame our dodgy equipment if the documentary doesn’t turn out – as we are now equipped with the best technology around, and we have a spare! A big thanks is in order for Tony and crew at digital city for giving us the cheapest deal on HD cameras in oz. Good work!
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While I’m on the subject of blindingly good products, Clark can testify that the single LED ‘led lenser’ headlamps that Zen Imports (Leatherman Australia) generously sent out to us both do indeed leave a lasting impression (burnt temporarily into his retina). It’s virtually as powerful as a handheld ‘Streamlight’ spotlight (of which they also sent us two). No longer can we adopt the ‘oh well, what we can’t see can’t hurt us’ strategy when the bear-tripwire alarm goes off at night (we do actually experience lengthy ‘nights’ in the 2nd half of our journey.)
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And for when the sun does glare down on us perpetually for those first 1000 hours, now it’ll simply glance off our stylish new ‘Dirty Dog’ eyeware. Many thanks to Philip at Dirty Dog for so enthusiastically jumping onboard, providing both sunnies and snow goggles for the trip. We’re going window shopping to pick our shades this weekend. =P They look awesome!
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Oh – and I’ve just finished making our bear tripwire alarms. The idea being we set up 3 stakes around the tent at night, and if something blunders into the string, pulling out tripwire plug an ungodly piercing scream is unleashed from the innocent little black box sitting next to me on the table at the moment. My neighbours can vouch for this. And so too could their neighbours, and probably most of the street. I’ve even left it in the freezer for a while to arctic weather-test it to check it still screams for its allotted 20 seconds when tripped. Bet mum wasn’t expecting that when she went to get out the chicken. =)
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In other news, in what must have looked like a well orchestrated robbery in broad daylight, last week customers at ‘Active Planet’ looked on in alarm as the owner, Nir, lead me about the shop, pulling countless pieces of expedition gear off the shelf and throwing them into two huge cardboard boxes I was dragging behind us, and then proceeded to walk out without paying. Look at the photo, Clark’s taken some of his gear home and apart from the GORE-TEX® Drysuit on the bed * the guitar, the rest in this pic is from Nir! The best Exped tent “Orion Extreme”, Exped hiking poles, 2 fantastic self inflating 7cm thick sleeping mattresses to insulate us from the frozen ground, and the promise of two waterproof down sleeping bags (yes, waterPROOF, they come with a little rain shield for your face if it’s really pouring down!!), Ortlieb drybags of all sizes for our kayak/sled/carts, 2 medium sized Karrimor backpacks that would enable us to leave the kayaks and do a few day-trips ahead to scout the river for sudden waterfalls for example. With those sleeping bags we’d not even need the tent for daytrips – just string out the bear tripwire and lay on the ground and aghh.. “sleep”?? Now that’d be an experience. Nir from Active Planet sponsored me on my Tassie wilderness expedition last year and I can’t thank him enough for all that he has done for us. So much brilliant gear!
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I failed to mention in my last newsletter that in those last frantic days before the ship left, we still hadn’t made our paddles! In desperation I called up ‘Pro Kayaks’ and mentioned that we were looking for free paddles, and to my surprise and delight they said “of course. You can pick them up today if you like..” Thanks Christine! They are clipped snugly onto the deck of our kayaks at this moment.
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I can’t let a newsletter slip past without continuing with the next episode of the PDA/Iridium/how-to-get-email-in-the-high-arctic saga, so here’s the current state of play. A very bright bloke by the name of Jonathan Selby who runs his business from his yacht, currently near cape-horn, put me onto Dr Luis Soltero of Global Marine Networks. He has kindly helped us out with sponsoring us an email compression program designed for use in situations like mine – sending data efficiently over a satellite mobile phone. It also gives us access to weather satellite images etc. The software is designed for a PC though, so I now have a little ‘sub-notebook’ (small laptop) next to me which we’ll use instead of a PDA. As Dr Luis points out “it is a lot easier to type emails on a notebook than on a PDA. I imagine this is doubly true with cold fingers.” Good thinking 99. A laptop also gives us plenty of room (with tiny external USB drive I got also, see photo!) to save our digital photographs on, rather than buying a dedicated memory-card reader portable download drive. John at Landwide Satellite Communications is sending me a sat phone within the week. So - looking forward to giving this system a test run. Should be great.
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Icebreaker (our source of the best super-fine merino clothing) have a shipment of new clothes coming in on June 21 (bang on time for my 22nd  birthday!), and we’ve selected an awesome set of clothes for our expedition. We’ve refined and signed our Icebreaker sponsorship agreement letters and can’t wait to try sizes on etc this weekend!! They’ve also kindly said they’ll give us some plain Icebreaker shirts we can badge up with all our major sponsor logos for interviews etc. Thanks!
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Oh, and an unexpected surprise – Dr Smithyman from ‘Cellabs’ where my sister Sarah works has donated some funds to the expedition! Cheers for that!
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EPIRBHire.com.au have confirmed they’ll have 2 EPIRBs (406MHz with inbuilt GPS position sending) on standby for us to take with us. If all else fails we can hit the big red button. EPIRBs are, I think, a very important piece of safety equipment to bring on any expedition.
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I found out last Wednesday from Clark (who was told by one of his friends) that we were in the local paper ‘The Manly Daily’ again. The word’s out people – our kayak/sled/carts have been “deemed waterproof and are on their way to Vancouver.” Thanks for that bit of extra media coverage Liz.
Joanne from Australian Geographic has been helping us out these past few weeks trying to find a clothing sponsor for us ~ thanks! Thanks also for the cheque from Australian Geographic! Minor heart-attack on the way home until I discovered I put it in my bag, not my pocket! *phew*!
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I popped into the city on Thursday last week and visited Air Canada, to swap their impressive Canadian flag they gave me for a smaller lighter one. It’s still massive (yes, the photo is me holding up the smaller one), but now it weighs nothing. I just hope polar bears don’t respond to big red flags in the same way as bulls. Many thanks also to Ben at Air Canada for agreeing to let us bring a “bit more luggage than usual” on our flight to Canada. =) Cheers Ben!
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Our current plan is to leave on July 7th. One day after Clarks 21st, and there’s a BBQ waiting for us on Victoria Island with “thick Canadian T-bone steaks” – looking forward to it Alex!!!

Somehow, today Clark and I managed to cull down the 2 huge plastic bags of 1st Aid gear (everything from prescription painkillers to abdominal pads) to make it fit into 2 small red waterproof Ortlieb ‘1st Aid bags”, courtesy again, from Nir. All packets of tablets stripped down to save weight - cardboard cases replaced by photocopied ‘dosage’ directions etc. Bags and bags of white tablets. Hmmm… Honestly they aren’t drugs…. (we did keep the prescriptions so we should be fine.)
I’ve been reading up on wolves: http://www.mnforsustain.org/wolf_mech_d_who's_afraid_of.htm
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Seems they aren’t a big threat. They only sometimes drag people out of their sleeping bags by their face. (yikes!) That aside, and dismissing what are described as “accounts that are clearly fabrications or extreme exaggerations, such as the 1911 newspaper report from Tashkent in the former Soviet Republic of Georgia which claimed that wolves killed an entire wedding party of 130 people”, these aside, we have little to fear. No, honestly it’s a well reasoned and informed document, and the threat, if any, from arctic wolves, is very small indeed. So it’s all good. Those photo’s are actually of my doggie, I think I’m in far more danger at home…  j/k =P
Well Clark’s done with Uni lectures for this session, and I finish up work at Siemens L&A tomorrow, and then its just over 2 weeks of crazed organising & planning & packing until we’re off! Next on the list is to make a circuit to drop the 12V from our expedition battery down to the various voltages used to charge all our electronics, and then buy some Gore-Tex® tops and bottoms, get them badged up with sponsor logos, and then… the list goes on.
And finally, thanks very much to you - you’re getting this newsletter because in some way you’ve already been a part of this expedition, helped us out in some way or other, (even just by providing your email address for us to spam this newsletter to, to make us feel important. Every bit helps!). With only about 3 weeks to go, we’re both getting more and more excited about it, coming up with more and more ideas – what to film, where to go, what to bring, (and what to leave behind). 

 “Three months up there…? That’s ages…. You’re going to miss three months of your life..?” I think Clark hit the nail on the head with his reply “No, I’m actually going to LIVE for 3 months of my life.” This is going to be awesome.
“Who said there are no places left in the world to explore? Chris and Clark are about to do just that!” ~ Don and Margie McIntyre.

That’s about it for now. Thanks again!!!!!! Cheers,
Chris Bray, Clark Carter
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